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MINUTES OF THE               
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING OF THE
TOWN OF PINEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA

JANUARY 10, 2012
The Town Council of the Town of Pineville met in regular session on Tuesday, January 10, 2012 at 6:30 p.m. at The Hut Meeting Facility in Pineville.  
ATTENDANCE                                                                      
Mayor: George C. Fowler

Mayor Pro-Tem:  David Phillips
Town Council Members:  Debbie Fowler, Melissa Davis and Les Gladden 
Town Administrator: Mike Rose
Zoning Administrator: Kevin Icard 
Town Planner: Travis Morgan  
Town Clerk:  Barbara Monticello
Planning Board Chair:  Jim Knowles

Planning Board Vice Chair: Paul Sullivan

Planning Board Members: Jack Lee and Tristan McMannis.  Planning Board Member Terie Davis was absent.
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Fowler called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Town Administrator, Mike Rose invited anyone wishing to speak on an agenda item to sign the speaker list. 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG

The Pledge of Allegiance was lead by Council Member Melissa Davis.
MOMENT OF SILENCE

Mayor Fowler called for a moment of silence for the following individuals:  Town employee, Aaron Parks’ mother (mini strokes); ex-town employee, Cliff Hunt (condition the same); Council Member Gladden’s mother, Pat (mini strokes); and previous Council Member, Jim Eschert (vision problems). Libby Boatwright asked that Dr. Marshall also be remembered who is 52 years old and also suffered a stroke on Christmas Day. 

Mayor Fowler also recognized Mr. Cullin Thomspson, a Boy Scout from Troop 7, who was in attendance. The Mayor expressed his appreciation for Mr. Thompson attending the Council Meeting and for all that the Boy Scouts do. 

ORDER OF BUSINESS
Adoption of the Agenda:
The Mayor announced that there was one small change to the agenda.  A tax refund for Macy’s was added to the Consent Agenda. There being no other changes to the agenda, Council Member Debbie Fowler moved to adopt the agenda with Mayor Pro Tem Phillips seconding the motion. There were ayes by all to approve the agenda with the change. 
Approval of Minutes for the Regular Session of December 13, 2011: Mayor Fowler called for a motion on the minutes from the Regular Council Meeting of December 13, 2011.  Council Member Debbie Fowler moved to approve the minutes as is with Council Member Melissa Davis seconding the motion. There were ayes by all to adopt the minutes as is. 

Election of Mayor Pro Tem:  Mayor Fowler called for a nomination for Mayor Pro Tem.  He stated that typically the candidate with the largest vote is elected as the Mayor Pro Tem which was Melissa Davis.  However, Mrs. Davis nominated David Phillips to continue as Mayor Pro Tem since this was her first time on the Council Board. Council Member Fowler seconded the motion and there were ayes by all to elect David Phillips as Mayor Pro Tem. Mayor Fowler thanked Mrs. Davis for allowing Mr. Phillips to continue as Mayor Pro Tem.
Adoption of the Consent Agenda:  The following items are included: a) Set Public Hearings; b) Refund for Macy’s. Mayor Fowler stated that two Public Hearings were being set for February 14, 2012.  A motion was made by Council Member Debbie Fowler and seconded by Council Member Les Gladden to approve the Consent Agenda as is. There were ayes by all. 
PUBLIC HEARING:

Amendment to Existing Plan (RZ-2011-01)- submitted by Parkway Crossing Partners, LLC, to amend the existing site plan to change the six (6’) foot side yard setback requirement to a five (5’) foot setback requirement and to allow for a one (1’) eave overhang allowance.  These changes only apply to the non-alley lots. The development is located at the corner of Sam Meeks Rd. and Carolina Place Parkway Ext.  Mayor Fowler asked that anyone wanting to speak at the Public Hearing to be sure to sign up before the hearing was actually opened.  Council Member Debbie Fowler moved to open the Public Hearing at 6:38 p.m. and was seconded by Council Member Les Gladden.  There were ayes by all and the Public Hearing was opened. 
Town Planner, Travis Morgan, stated that this was a joint Public Hearing with both the Town Council and the Planning Board in attendance to hear a proposed change in the homes planned for Parkway Crossing. He noted that both Gene Bodycott, the developer and Bob Wiggins from MI Homes, were in attendance.  He stated that the site plan had been posted so both boards could refer to it when considering the proposed changes. The lots where the changes were being proposed were only for the front loaded garages and were highlighted on the site plan.  The applicant was seeking to change the side yard setbacks from 6 feet to 5 feet and allow for a 1 foot eaves encroachment. 
He noted that elevation plans were included in their packets but that most did not meet the requirements, including 50% of the facade needing to be a front porch.  However, Mr. Morgan noted there was a need to clarify if the 50% rule actually meant 50% of the entire façade of the structure or if the rule meant 50% of the façade that was not part of the garage. This was not clear and he was working with the applicant to get the language clarified.  The garages will be set back 24 feet from the sidewalk and the builder has agreed to include porch railings voluntarily. Mr. Morgan then turned the floor over to Mr. Gene Bodycott. 
Mr. Bodycott introduced himself, stating that he resided in Charlotte, NC. He thanked Council for taking time to hear his request. He had purchased 77 single family lots with the intention of developing a high density, mixed use community in Pineville. However, the original builder went out of business and the second builder closed out after going through three presidents in one year’s time. Another builder, MI Homes, has stepped in to hopefully complete the project. He stated that they offered a quality product with a variety of elevations and architectural elements.  However, they offered a standard product which would be difficult and costly to redesign so they were requesting the side yard setback requirement to be reduced from 6 feet to 5 feet and to allow for the eaves to overlap by one foot. The floor was turned over to Mr. Bob Wiggins. 
Mr. Wiggins stated he was with MI Homes and resided in Ft. Mill, SC. He displayed renderings of their products which utilized a combination of vinyl and stone materials, had both front-loaded and alley-fed garages, and porches with and without railings. Council Member Les Gladden noted that just by looking at some of the plans and doing some quick calculations that front porches on some of the plans would not fit on some of the lots. After some discussion with Mr. Wiggins, it was determined that the only way to meet the 50% front porch requirement would be to cut the garage down to a single car size.  Discussion continued between the builder and Council regarding the interpretation of the 50% façade rule, the style of the homes including those with prominent garages and the size and price of the homes. There was confusion as to exactly what style of house was going to be built because the ones presented in the renderings did not meet town requirements as shown yet the builder stated that it would be a deal breaker if all their plans needed to be revised as it would be too costly. Council stated they did not want to vote on setbacks and then see the applicant back in front of them for more changes down the road.  Mr. Bodycott, developer of the property, stated that it would all be worked out. 
Members of the audience were invited to speak. Ms. Mae Millican of Cramerton, NC, stated that she worked at the Cottages and was in favor of allowing the change in setbacks. Eighty-eight of the homes already have five foot side yard setbacks and have posed no problems thus far. 

Mr. Steve Potchatek, residing on Sam Meeks Road in Pineville, stated that he was excited that someone was going to finish out the development there.  However, with three different home builders in one development, the homes were all different and didn’t match the “Charlestonian” look they were promised when he purchased his home. He was opposed to the homes being proposed.
Mr. Paul Kueny, residing on Druid Glens Drive in Pineville, stated that the elevations of the proposed homes were not in line with the rest of the homes in the sub-division.  He was concerned about the front loaded garages and the overall square footage of the homes not being as originally intended for the community.  He would like the community to be more consistent with square footage and price points more in line with what others had paid for their homes to keep the value of their homes up.  

Mr. Mark Traveis, also of Druid Glens Drive, Pineville, stated that the products being presented look more like starter homes and not what the rest of the community had bought into several years ago.  They were promised a more upscale development with larger homes. 

Council Member Gladden was still concerned over how the builder was going to be able to put the proposed houses on the lots. The style of the homes, he added, had dropped down three notches from what is currently there.  Mr. Rose reminded Council that the reason for the Public Hearing was to consider setbacks and not the design of the home.  He added that although it was better to have these clarifications up front, there had been enough information presented on the setback issue to consider the applicant’s request since that was all they were asking for. 
Mr. Icard added for the record that only one home had been built on the 50 foot lots but no front loaded garage homes had been built on them as the designs have not even gotten to a staff level for review yet.  If the vote were to allow for a smaller setback, the change would go with the property and not the project so if another builder were to take over, the side yard setbacks would remain at five feet. All other residential districts were approved with a five foot side yard setback. 

Hearing no other comments, Council Member Les Gladden moved to close the Public Hearing which was seconded by Council Member Debbie Fowler. There were ayes by all and the Public Hearing was closed at 7:27 p.m.

OLD BUSINESS:   None
NEW BUSINESS

A. Appointments – Consideration of annual appointments to various boards and committees:
Planning Board – Jack Lee’s term was expiring and was eligible for re-appointment.  He indicated he would serve again on the board so he was reappointed. 

Board of Adjustment --  Now that Les Gladden was on Council, he was no longer eligible to serve on this board.  Mr. Jim Eschert had expressed interest in serving and was appointed in place of Les Gladden. Lee Baumgarten was also eligible for reappointment but was not interested in serving again, leaving the spot vacant.  The chairman of the BOA, Bolyn McClung, also stated he wanted to step down, leaving yet another vacancy on this board. Mr. Rose suggested deferring the appointments until February to look at other options – at one point the Planning Board served in dual capacities acting as both the Planning Board and Board of Adjustment.  This suggestion will be brought up at the next Planning Board Meeting.
Telephone Board – Three spots were eligible for reappointment – Jack Crump, Holt Earnhardt and Kenny Mills. Mayor Fowler requested deferring these appointments until next month. 
Citizens Transit Advisory Group – currently vacant with Jim Eschert now being appointed..

Arts and Science Council – Terie Davis currently serves on this board, was eligible for reappointed and was reappointed as the representative for Pineville.

MUMPO Representative – Jim Eschert’s term was up as representative and was not eligible for reappointment.  There was no interest from anyone in serving on this board so Mayor Fowler will be the representative. 
MTC Representative – The town must be represented by its mayor so Mayor Fowler will serve with Mike Rose as the alternate representative for the town.

Centralina COG Delegate – Libby Boatwright had served as the town’s representative but since she is no longer on Council, Debbie Fowler will represent Pineville with David Phillips serving as alternate.
Mecklenburg County Planning Liaison – David Phillips was eligible for reappointment and decided to continue to stay on as Pineville’s representative.

Electricities – Mayor Fowler will continue to be the representative for Pineville, with Mike Rose as his alternate.

Tax Collector – Mecklenburg County has acted as tax collector for the town and will continue to do so.

Town Attorney – Poyner and Spruill, LLC, have served as the attorneys for the town and will continue to do so. 

Council Member Les Gladden moved to approve all the appointments except for the Telephone Board and Board of Adjustment which will be deferred until February.  Mayor Pro Tem Phillips seconded the motion and there were ayes by all to approve the appointments. 
B.   Proposed Recreational Fee Schedule – Consideration of revisions to the fee schedule for Jack D. Hughes Memorial Park and Lake Park amenities.  Recreation Director, Kristy Detwiler, along with Jennifer Honaker and Heather Creech, were in attendance to answer any questions council might have regarding the proposed rate increases. Ms. Detwiler explained that there hadn’t been an increase in residential fees in 12 years and in order to keep up with the level of service they were providing, along with increasing costs on cleaning supplies, electricity and salaries, an increase was necessary just to cover these costs. 
Council Member Melissa Davis did not agree with the increase in rates to residents.  She believed that most residents could not afford the cost of renting the Hut at $450 and that there weren’t enough programs offered to residents now. She had compared the rates charged from other towns and believed we needed to give Pineville residents something affordable. 

Ms. Detwiler stated she was not familiar with the other town’s rates but calculated the proposed rates on what it actually costs to run the shelters and have park aides. The non-resident rates have increased several times during the past 12 years but there has been no increase in resident rates in more than 12 years. There were questions from Council to both Ms. Detwiler and Honaker about the costs to run ballpark lights, electricity, shelter rates according to their size and the criteria needed to meet the resident rate requirements.  After a lengthy discussion, Council Member Les Gladden moved to adopt the fees as listed below.  Mayor Pro Tem Phillips seconded the motion and there were ayes by all to adopt the following:  
·    light fees for non-residents were increased to $20/hr.

·    field rates increased for non-residents as follows:  field #1 - $20/hr., field #2 $35/hr., 
field #3 $30/hr., field  #4 $20/hr.
·    no rate increase for residential use for lights or field rental  
·    field prep rates were increased to $30 for both residents and non-residents
Shelter rates were increase as follows:

Small Shelter @ Jack Hughes

No increase for residents

Non-residents will now pay $40/weekday rental and $60 ½ day and $120 all day on the weekend.

Medium Shelter at Lake Park

Resident Rate increase to $15 for a weekday rental, no increase for weekend rentals

Non-resident rates $55/weekday, $75 ½ day and $125 all day on weekends

Large Shelter at Lake Park

Resident $25/weekday, $40 ½ day and $60 all day on the weekend

Non-resident rates $75/weekday, $100 ½ day and $175 all day on the weekend

C.   Abandonment of a portion of Sam Meeks Road -- Consideration of a proposal to accept a portion of Sam Meeks Road for the purpose of abandonment.  Planning Director, Kevin Icard, stated that a portion of Sam Meeks Road was proposed for abandonment.  The NC DOT had put barricades in place in October, 2010 and then decided to abandon the maintenance of the road but never informed the town so it had not taken it over.   He stated that Council would first need to accept that portion of Sam Meeks Road and then set a public hearing for the town to abandon the road for the February Council Meeting so that the property could be given back to the property owners on each side of the road. He also stated there would actually be 3 parcels of land with a portion going to Parkway Crossing. 
Council Member Les Gladden moved to accept the portion of Sam Meeks Road located between tax parcel # 221-091-10 and tax parcel # 221-101-72 and to set the public hearing for February 14, 2012 to close that portion of the road.  Council Member Debbie Fowler seconded the motion and there were ayes by all.  Council Member Fowler also moved to adopt the Resolution of Intent to Close that portion of the road, seconded by Mayor Pro
Tem Phillips.  There were ayes by all.
  
D.   Staff Updates – a) School of Government Courses/Ethics Training; b) Set Council Workshop Date; c) Calendar of Events.  Town Administrator, Mike Rose, reminded Council that by law they were required to take two hours of ethics training and that the School of Government was offering the Essential of Municipal Government Course in the Charlotte area in February and if anyone was interested in attending to let him or the Clerk know so arrangements could be made.  He asked the board which day they would like to have their workshop session on – Monday, January 16th or Wednesday January 18th. The board chose Wednesday, January 18th to have their workshop at 6:00 p.m. at the Hut Meeting Facility, 413 Johnston Drive, Pineville, NC.   
At 8:38 p.m. Mayor Fowler called for a break before moving into Executive Session. 
ATTEST:

___________________________________                 __________________________________

Barbara Monticello, Town Clerk


                                         George C. Fowler, Mayor
EXECUTIVE SESSION MINUTES FOR THE               

PINEVILLE, NC TOWN COUNCIL MEETING 
OF JANUARY 10, 2012
The Town Council of the Town of Pineville met in executive session on Tuesday, January 10, 2012, at The Hut Meeting Facility in Pineville.

ATTENDEES:

Mayor George Fowler

Mayor Pro Tem David Phillips

Town Council Members Debbie Fowler, Melissa Davis and Les Gladden
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Fowler called the Executive Session to order. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION

At 9:05 p.m., upon a motion duly made, seconded and adopted, the Council entered into closed session to consult with attorneys retained by it. 
At 10:25 p.m., upon a motion duly made, seconded and adopted, the Council ended its closed session and resumed its open session.

ADJOURNMENT

Immediately thereafter, at 10:26 p.m., a motion was made and adopted to adjourn the meeting. There were ayes by all. 
___________________________________                 __________________________________

Barbara Monticello, Town Clerk


                                         George C. Fowler, Mayor
January 10, 2012 
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